Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

June 6, 2002

Sumner Fire Department

1. Call to Order
The June 6, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association Secretary Wayne Wienholz at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Robert Vettleson, McChord AFB; James Jaques, Milton FD;  Dave Potter, Puyallup FD; Dick Moore, Sumner FD; Brian Schroder-Schulz, Sumner FD; Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; John Sinclair, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Dan Packer, PCFD #22; John McDonald, PCFD #22; Claudia Ellsworth, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Norma Pancake, PCEMS; Paul Guerra, American Red Cross; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Wayne Wienholz led the flag salute.

Dave Potter introduced Calvin Johnson, Puyallup FD’s new Deputy Chief of Safety and Training.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the May 9, 2002 minutes as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that the month of May began with a balance of $9,209.49.  Interest in the amount of $4.27 was earned as well as $220.00 in dues and $1,040.00 in golf registrations.  A total of $81.37 was spent leaving an ending balance of $10,392.39.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
At this time Wayne Wienholz introduced Dan Nolta, Chaplain with Pierce County Sheriffs Office.  Dan Nolta thanked the membership the time to speak this morning.  He is here to inform everyone of the upcoming Police and Fire Chaplains Training Academy.  He has been in the Chaplaincy for over 30 years and over the process of time it has come to the forefront that there is a legal liability and competency issues in regards to the Chaplains in the field.  Training is extremely important and it is something that is often overlooked.  Think about how the chaplains in your District are trained.  They are trying to up the level of training and provide a basic certification for chaplains.  Currently in the process of setting up a five day academy, dates are August 25 – 30, 2002 in Burien.  There will be classroom instruction during the day and then in the evening they will be sleeping over at fire stations and riding along with Firefighers and Paramedics.  This training will be very cost effective with the tuition around $200.00.  Dan distributed flyers with basic information and also cards with contact information.  Dan next inquired what kind of training the Chiefs would like to see emphasized for their chaplains?  Natural deaths, Incident Command System, Crisis Intervention, Secondary Resources/Network, Various EAP programs being brought in and attend training as well.  Develop community resources.  Chief Officers to recognize confidential issues.  It was suggested that a round table be held with Chief Officers and Chaplains.  Dan Nolta thanked the membership for the opportunity to speak today.  If anyone has any questions or would like more information, feel free to contact him, his e-mail address is:  pstarfuzz@aol.com.

Dan Packer spoke next on legislative issues.  He first reviewed the legislative process.  GOALS: to protect funding for fire agencies, minimum regulatory impacts, increase local control, increase public health and safety, and promote public service.

COMMITTEE: consists of WSAFC members who have initiative, involved and networked.  Key contacts are Dan Packer, Chair; Duane Malo, Executive Director and Gorden Walgren, Lobbyist.  In Session – Committee works during session.  They meet approximately every two weeks.  Information Connection – Fax: 360-586-5868 and/or e-mail:  Dan Packer – dpacker@piercefire.org - Duane Malo – duanem@wsafc.org.  If you are on the e-mail contact list you will receive legislative alerts and updates.  Session Action – Lobbying and Staff.  Testimony – Staff, Committee Chair and/or members.  He apologizes in advance if you are asked to come down for a hearing, usually on short notice, and then you are asked not to speak, etc.  This is not meant to be disrespectful to you in any way, it’s just that things may have changed and it could do more damage than good to have you speak.  Also, it is really important to stay in touch and communicate during the session.  If you are being directed by your council or Board, etc. to go one way on an issue and the membership is going another way on the same issue – that is okay.  But please let them know that ahead of time.  What’s not okay is to appear not to be working together and against ourselves, etc.  Advance knowledge on these issues is good.  Other interest groups:  WFCA, WSCFF, WSFFA, WSAFM, AWC and WA Counties, State Fire Marshal and WSP, Fire Protection Policy Board.

Setting the Agenda.  A draft agenda prepared through regional workshops.  Generally 2 or 3 issues are selected for sponsorship and then set issue positions.  The Agenda is approved in the fall by Board action.  Session Events – Legislative Workshop is held in January.  A commissioner and chiefs joint effort.  2002 Issues:  communications funding, apparatus weight limits, fireworks and accreditation funding.

Successes for 2002:  HB1477 – Emergency Communication – did pass.  This is enabling legislation for 1/10 of 1% of sales tax.  SHB2673 – Axle Weights – passed.  This increases up to 50,000 on tandems.  For more information on this contact Barry Diseth at DOT – 360-704-6346.  2SHB2663 – Presumptive FF Disease.  HJR4220 – Four-Year Excess Levy.  This requires constitutional amendment.  Vote this fall in the general election which will require a simple majority.  2ESB6001 – Tentant dwelling inspections for rental properties.  This is the first step for getting administrative search warrants for fire codes.  HB1433 – Fire Systems Disclosure.  2SSB6080 – Fireworks/Explosives.

Deferred Successes:  I-Code bill (HB1555), Fire Marshal onto Building Code Council, Impact Fees, Various Funding Issues, Thermal Imaging Grant, LEOFF 3% Credit, Mobilization Study Bill.

Dan Packer requested ideas from everyone for what should be tackled this year legislatively:

Gary Franz had e-mailed Dan the following:  Amend I-747 to reduce the super majority restrictions on districts seeking annual or regular funding that would not seek more than 5% above the previous years tax revenue.

Gary Aleshire suggested having DSHS or licensing entity to include skilled nursing facilities response plan.

Andy McAfee – Funding issues are number one concern.  Consider supporting lowering of volunteer retirement age from 65 to 53.

John Sinclair – Pursue establishing a Fire Authority.  Dan stated that if anyone is interested in working on a committee for this to please contact him.  Paul Guerra stated that this topic is discussed often at emergency management levels.

John Sinclair – Limiting states cut of Homeland Security Grant (3.5 billion) to 10% and identifying who the providers are.  There is a window of opportunity with FEMA to identify.

Dan Packer – Fire Benefit Charge.  Amending to expand to include cities and also some other clarification and mechanisms.

Paul Berlin – Department of Health or EMS Division – allowing transport to urgent care centers versus hospitals when on divert, etc.  Currently urgent care centers are not considered receiving centers.

CONTACT INFORMATION:

www.leg.wa.gov
Dan Packer – dpacker@piercefire.org - 253-863-1800

Duane Malo – duanem@wsafc.org - 360-352-0161

Wayne thanked Sumner for hosting the meeting.  Called a ten minute break.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Paul Guerra asked to be put on the agenda to give a presentation on emergency shelters.  They are currently working with Puyallup FD, Merle Frank, regarding facilities to be used as emergency shelters.  He would like to give a presentation on this to go over what the minimum requirements are in order for a facility to be used as an emergency shelter, etc.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Skip for now and come back to.

9. EMS
Norma stated that the end of June is recert time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne stated that fireworks season is quickly approaching.  There are 41 stands in Pierce County.  Will be looking at changing the regulations for next year. This would call for larger floats, larger barges, fireworks to be electronically fired, and no reloading, etc.  It’s too late to make changes for this year, so will be worked on for next year.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer reminded everyone of the conference at Ocean Shores later this month.  Encouraged attendance at the business meetings.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon reported that MOU’s with the tribe is necessary.  The Tribe adopted the PSCAA regulations in 1993, but the agreement fails to address updates, etc. to the regulations, which have changed since 1993.  There are some issues with Fire Department training burns.  They are not being conducted in compliance.  Please have your training officers call if they have any questions and/or concerns.  Land clearing burning, as of yet he has no update.  Probably will be banned by end of year.  Will keep everyone posted.

13. EMS
Nothing at this time.

14. Training

Nothing at this time.

Gary Aleshire reminded everyone to complete the first two columns of the disaster preparedness survey and get them submitted.  Also, the State Chiefs website has a template for the babies left at fire stations policy.  There seems to be a lot of confusion on this issue.  June 24th is the first meeting for the task force.  Will be working on a resource list, etc.  

Gary stated that he would like to look into setting up a workshop for HIPPA compliance.  There is a lot of paperwork involved in this process.  It has to do with collecting patients and protected health information.  This needs to be addressed.  Andy McAfee moved and John Sinclair seconded to have Gary Aleshire set up a workshop for HIPPA compliance at a later date and the Association to front the expenses.  MOTION CARRIED.

Gary reminded everyone of the Fire Comm Users Meeting today at 2:00 at Station 2-1.

15. Education Committee
Nothing at this time. 

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

17. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Banquet Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Awards Committee

Nothing at this time.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Dan Packer stated the next meeting is June 18th and University Place new station at 10:00 a.m.  The committee will be coming this summer or fall with recommendation.  Be thinking about when and how to go about a campaign.  The committee would like to see it be a coordinated effort.  Leverage media exposure and campaign effort whether it be for Fire Benefit Charge or excess levy.

23. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Meeting this morning at the County.  Still moving ahead.

24. Unfinished Business
Bob Black reported on the golf tournament.  The date is August 16, 2002 and have 9 teams paid so for.  Typically we have 120 – 136 players.  In the past there have been a couple of people who do all the work on getting the sponsors.  He would like to propose the following:  “The financial success of this effort is due in large part tot eh event sponsors that we have been able so secure each year.  In order to more equitably distribute the effort required to get sponsors we are asking that each department/district be responsible for securing one sponsor.  If you are not comfortable asking for sponsors, you are welcome to provide the sponsorship yourself.  The Tournament Committee will provide 11”x17” sponsor signs.  We can easily accommodate 18 tee sponsors and 18 green sponsors, a total of 36 in all.  As an added incentive, the tournament committee is offering the following golf discounts:  For the 2nd $100-sponsor that you get, your golf team of 4 can play for the cost of 3 entries.  For the 3rd $100-sponsor that you get, your golf team can play for half-price.”  Bob distributed a packet of information with an introductory letter for potential sponsors and a sponsor’s receipt form.  Feel free to collect sponsor checks, issue receipts and forward the checks and forms to the Tournament Director at 1022 Bujacich Rd. NW, Gig Harbor, WA  98332.

Andy McAfee stated the Zone Coordinators meeting is at Fife.  Next month is a three day terrorism event.  Still looking for resources, contact DEM for more information.

25. New Business
Claudia Ellsworth from DEM reported on mitigation planning.  Each political jurisdiction is required to do a plan if they want to be eligible for hazard mitigation grant funding.  The first week of July it needs to be submitted to the State before sending it to FEMA in November 2003.  In Pierce County 6.1 million dollars has been funded post disaster since 1990.  DEM is currently working on assembling the data.  Guidelines referenced in some materials are not yet published.  Also, each jurisdictions legislative authority (Council, Board) has to approve the plan before it is sent to the State.  Would like to see us work collaboratively on this issue.  Steve Bailey is offering the opportunity for the Fire Districts to piggy back off of the County plan.  There is a tremendous amount of work that has gone into this on the County level.  This plan is for natural hazard mitigation.  This is separate from a preparedness plan.  This has to be cost effective and implement able.  Need to identify hazards, look at assets, mitigation strategies, cost effectiveness, etc.  This is also known as Section 322 Plan of Stafford Act and/or DMA 2000.  If you go to FEMA.GOV and search for FEMA 386-2 you can get more information on this.  In here, it will also reference 388-3 and 386-0 – these have not been published yet.  This plan has to be put together, approved by your Board or Council and to the State by July 1st of next year.  Claudia stated that she will be out of town until next Tuesday.  Please feel free to call her and/or Steve on how we can work together and benefit from this.  Wayne stated he will have Jack Andren talk to Steve regarding forming a committee with all the Fire Districts and form a meeting schedule to work together.

26. Good of the Order
Task force strike team meeting at Station 6-1 on June 12th at 1:00.

There is no meeting in July.  Next meeting will be August 1st at Puyallup Fire Department.

27. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:20 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is August 1st, 2002 at Puyallup Fire Department beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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